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Has welfare reform affected children’s 
living arrangements? 

ments can be attributed to the reforms until we have ac-
counted for other possible influences.2 

In the research reported here, we examined the effects of the 
federal legislation and of state initiatives that preceded it on 
children’s living circumstances.3 In particular, we examined 
the effects of reforms on whether the child lives with a 
parent, and if so, whether the parent is married. We also 
asked whether children are now more likely to live in a 
three-generation household. To understand how the new 
structure of welfare may have affected trends in these living 
arrangements, we took into account a number of other poten-
tially important factors, including state economic conditions 
and changes in other policies (like Medicaid). 

Much research into welfare reform’s effects has focused 
on state welfare caseloads and on employment, earnings, 
and income. The decline in welfare caseloads is clear 
(though the importance of reform per se, as distinct from 
the economic expansion of the 1990s, is not), but it has 
proved difficult to reach firm conclusions about the con-
sequences for earnings and income, leading to consider-
able controversy over the effects of the reforms on family 
well-being.4 

Conclusions drawn from earlier studies have mostly 
pooled women of all races and ethnicities, despite the 
large prereform differences in the rate of nonmarital 
births and female-headed households, as well as welfare 
use. Such baseline differences suggest that responses to 
welfare reform may also differ by race and ethnicity. To 
address this issue, we conduct our analysis separately by 
race and ethnicity, so that we estimate distinct impacts for 
non-Hispanic black women and Hispanic women (both 
relatively heavy welfare users before welfare reform), as 
well as for non-Hispanic whites (a low-welfare-use 
group). Another contribution of our work is to focus on 
the living arrangements of children (rather than mothers) 
and to examine outcomes that have not previously been 
explored, such as living with neither parent or in a three- 
generation household. 

How might the welfare reforms affect living 
arrangements? 

The PRWORA legislation that created TANF represented 
less a new beginning than the culmination of a process 
that began (essentially in the early 1990s) with a flurry of 
state waiver programs. By 1996, about half the states had 
implemented some sort of waiver (see Figure 1). On the 
heels of the state experiments came TANF, with its work 
requirements, time limits, and restrictions on categorical 
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Stable and secure living arrangements for children were a 
primary objective of the welfare reforms of the 1990s. 
This was made explicit in the four main goals of the 
legislation that, in 1996, established Temporary Assis-
tance for Needy Families (TANF). These were: 

(1) provide assistance to needy families so that chil-
dren may be cared for in their own homes or in the 
homes of relatives; (2) end the dependence of needy 
parents on government benefits by promoting job 
preparation, work, and marriage; (3) prevent and 
reduce the incidence of out-of-wedlock pregnancies 
. . .; and (4) encourage the formation and mainte-
nance of two-parent families.1 

Given this emphasis on increasing the proportion of chil-
dren living in two-parent, married families rather than 
with a single parent or a foster parent, it is somewhat 
surprising that welfare-reform-induced changes in 
children’s living arrangements, broadly considered, have 
received relatively little attention. Studies of women’s 
living arrangements and welfare reform do provide some 
information about children’s circumstances. However, 
these studies cannot capture information about many ar-
eas of children’s lives that might be directly relevant to 
welfare reform. For example, are children now more 
likely to live with married parents? Are they more likely 
to live with neither parent? To live with both a parent and 
a grandparent? 

The studies of children’s living arrangements that do exist 
are somewhat narrow in focus. Some have made use of data 
from random-assignment welfare experiments, which can 
only inform researchers about the effects of one state’s 
programs and also tend not to track living arrangements or 
family size very closely. Others have relied mostly upon 
time-series data without incorporating the substantial varia-
tion in the timing and incidence of state reforms. But it is 
difficult to know how much of the trends in living arrange-
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eligibility for some groups. These requirements aside, the 
law gave states substantial latitude to design and imple-
ment their TANF programs, although in so doing they 
drew from a relatively limited menu of program elements 
that were also present to varying degrees in state waiver 
reforms (see Table 1). These reforms can be classified 
along two dimensions: (1) whether a policy represented a 
“tightening” or a “loosening” of the welfare program, that 
is, whether it made a provision less or more generous; and 
(2) whether a policy affected the financial incentives 
associated with living arrangements directly or indirectly. 

“Tightening” reforms reduce access to welfare, and so 
should reduce the relative desirability of remaining un-
married. Thus they may increase the probability that chil-
dren live in married-couple households. But because they 
create financial stress in households that have been 
heavily welfare-dependent, they may lead to a wide vari-
ety of changes in living arrangements—families doubling 
up, or children being sent to relatives or taken into foster 
care. They may thus lower the probability that children 
will live in single-parent households by increasing the 
probability that they will live with neither parent. General 
“loosening” reforms lead to the opposite predictions: de-
creases in marriage, increases in nonmarital births, and 
decreases in financial stress. In addition, reforms are 
expected to increase women's employment, which may 
increase or decrease marriage. 

Specific reforms that directly change incentives for par-
ticular living situations should lead to clear and simple 

projections: all else equal, requirements that teen parents 
live with their own parents should lead to more three- 
generation households. But evaluating whether the ob-
served effects of reform are good or bad is not necessarily 
a simple task. For example, whether moving to a three- 
generation household is a good outcome depends on 
many other factors such as the grandparents’ economic 
circumstances, or whether there is a history of abuse in a 
two-parent household. In other words, there may be good 
reasons for a mother to move out of her partner’s house-
hold in the first place. 

General reforms have more indirect effects on living ar-
rangements. For example, time limits or work sanctions 
that make parents ineligible for cash assistance may in-
crease the proportion of children living with someone 
other than a parent by increasing the likelihood that the 
parent moves out when sanctioned. 

There is, in sum, no single, straightforward prediction of 
the effects of welfare reform on children’s living arrange-
ments. Indeed, different aspects of reform lead to oppos-
ing predictions. Moreover, groups receiving welfare will 
not necessarily respond in the same fashion to incentives 
in the program. For example, the 1996 legislation re-
stricted the use of federal funds for legal immigrants, 
though some states chose to continue assistance to par-
ticular groups. Subgroups with a large share of recent 
immigrants or noncitizens might, therefore, face quite 
different incentives to marry, divorce, or alter living ar-
rangements than do subgroups composed primarily of the 
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Figure 1. Major state welfare waivers adopted by March of calendar years 1989–2000. States without patterns had no waivers. 
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native-born. And some of the states with very large wel-
fare populations have quite large immigrant populations 
(California and New York, for example). 

Characteristics of the study sample 

Our sample consists of over 200,000 children (aged 
younger than 16) who appeared in the March Current 
Population Survey (CPS) from 1989 to 2000.5 Were we to 
examine only children living in households that currently 
receive welfare income, we would be unable to measure 
effects of reform on children whose families have left (or 
been removed from) welfare. This is an important issue, 
because most evidence suggests that welfare reform has 
been associated with decreased welfare use in at least 
some cases (and in some places, caseload effects may be 
relatively large). For this reason, we included in our 
sample both children who were living in households cur-
rently receiving welfare and those who were not. This 
approach allowed us to avoid missing the effects of re-
form on children who were not receiving TANF but who 
would have gotten AFDC in the absence of reform. It is 
important to recognize that our estimates thus represent 
average effects: for some people the effects of reform 
will be positive or negative, whereas for others—those 
who are truly unaffected by reform—the effects will be 
zero. Thus for people who are indeed affected by reform, 
the effects will tend to be larger than the average effects 
that we estimated.6 

We augmented CPS welfare and demographic data with 
information about the presence and timing of state wel-
fare waivers, the timing of the state’s implementation of 
TANF, and other state-level information such as Medic-
aid generosity and labor market conditions. We estimated 

the average effects of each of three different kinds of 
reform: (1) major state-wide waivers, (2) TANF imple-
mentation in states that had earlier had a waiver, and (3) 
TANF implementation in states with no previous waivers. 

The appropriate measurement of “living arrangements” is 
a complex issue, but CPS data allow us identify whether 
the child lives with neither parent, lives with a parent who 
is currently unmarried, lives with a parent who is cur-
rently married, or lives with both a parent and a grandpar-
ent.7 Our analysis is for a period covering both the entire 
cycle of welfare waivers and federal reforms (roughly 
between 1992 and 1998) and a complete business cycle, 
from the peak in the late 1980s, through the early 1990s 
recession, and then the long expansion that followed. 

Table 2 gives basic demographic information about our 
sample. The primary division is racial or ethnic, for sev-
eral reasons. First are the well-known differences in 
households’ welfare participation rates across race and 
ethnicity. More than a quarter of black children in the 
sample lived in households that had some welfare income 
in the previous year, compared to only 17 percent of 
Hispanics and 6 percent of whites.8 Other things equal, 
we thus expected larger impacts of reform for black and 
Hispanic children relative to impacts for whites. 

A second reason to stratify the sample by race and 
ethnicity rests in the very different living arrangements of 
blacks, Hispanics, and whites before reform. Overall, 
more than two-thirds of the children lived with a married 
parent. But whereas only 19 percent of white children 
lived with an unmarried parent, 57 percent of black chil-
dren did. Such differences suggest the possibility of dif-
ferent cultural norms and perhaps different responses to 
economic circumstances. It thus seems more reasonable 

Table 1 

Welfare Reforms and Family Structure: Some Possible Effects 

“Welfare Tightening” Reforms “Welfare Loosening” Reforms 

Policy Changes Expected Effects Policy Changes Expected Effects 

GENERAL REFORMS 

Work requirements 

Financial sanctions 
Time limits 

↓ in financial incentives of 

welfare: 
↑ in marriage 
↓ in nonmarital births 

 
↑ in fiscal stress: 
↑ doubling up (larger households 
↑ in children living apart from 

parents 

Liberalized earnings disregards 

Liberalized asset tests 

↑ in financial incentives of 

welfare: 
↓ marriage 
↑ nonmarital births 

 

Less fiscal stress: 
↓ doubling up (smaller 

households) 
↓ in children living apart from 

parents 

FAMILY-STRUCTURE-SPECIFIC REFORMS 

Family caps 

Unmarried teen parents required 
to reside with own parents 

↓ welfare fertility 
↑ in three-generation households 

Expanded eligibility for two-

parent families 

↑ marriage 
↓ divorce 
↑ no. of men in household 
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to assume that treatment effects among racial and ethnic 
groups will differ than to assume that they will be the same. 

Before and after reform 

A first, descriptive look at possible effects of the reforms 
compared the living arrangements of different groups of 
children in our sample, before and after the reforms. In 
about half the states, the reform in question was the 
implementation of TANF. In states that ever had waivers, 
we compared living arrangements before any waiver 
came into effect with living arrangements during years 
after TANF was implemented. Figure 2 gives some ex-
amples, showing the effects for black and white children 
in states where waivers were in effect before TANF. 

These simple mean effects suggest very large changes in 
living arrangements for some children. In states with 
waivers, the fraction of black children living with neither 
parent rose by about 3 percentage points after the reforms 
came into effect, from 6.6 to 9.5 percent. About two- 
thirds of this net change resulted from a reduction in the 
percentage of children living with an unmarried parent; 
the remaining one-third was due to reduced proportions 
living with married parents. In states without waivers (not 
shown in Figure 2), the increase in black children living 
with neither parent was smaller, about 1 percentage point 
after TANF was implemented; this increase is entirely 
accounted for by the reduced proportion living with an 
unmarried parent. 

Among Hispanic children (not shown in Figure 2), the 
fraction living with neither parent after the reforms rose 
by about 1.3 percentage points, whether or not waivers 

were in effect in the state. A history of state waivers is, 
however, correlated with other changes. In states with 
waivers, the fraction of Hispanic children living with a 
married parent fell by more than 3 percentage points; in 
states that did not have waivers, that fraction rose. It is 
worth noting that in states without waivers, the percent-
age of unmarried Hispanic parents before reform was 
much larger—40 percent, versus 28 percent in waiver 
states. This could be the result of differences between 
states that imposed waivers and those that did not. 

State waivers appear unrelated to any changes in white 
children’s living arrangements. In both waiver and non-
waiver states, there was a small increase of about half a 
percentage point in the fraction of children living with nei-
ther parent. An increase of nearly 2 percentage points in the 
fraction living with an unmarried parent balanced a similar 
decrease in the fraction living with a married parent. 

These simple before-and-after comparisons show effects 
varying by race and ethnicity, and by the state’s experi-
ence with welfare waivers before the national reforms of 
1996 were implemented. But at roughly this same time, 
economic conditions improved greatly, and other social 
trends, more difficult to measure, may have been operat-
ing concurrently. To separate out the relative importance 
of these different sets of circumstances, we used standard 
(probit) regression methods, using pooled cross-sectional 
data from the sample and incorporating demographic 
covariates, state-level controls, policy variables, and 
state and year fixed effects. Our approach differs from 
others in the literature in that we included prereform data, 
as well as data from states with and without waivers; we 
also stratified by race and ethnicity, as well as education, 
rather than by education alone. 

Table 2 
The Circumstances of Children and Households in the Study 

Entire Sample Blacks Hispanics Whites 

Child lives with 
Neither parent (%) 3 8 4 2 
Unmarried parent (%) 27 57 32 19 
Married parent (%) 70 35 65 79 
Parent and grandparent (%) 6 10 8 4 

Child’s age (yrs) 7.4 7.4 7.0 7.5 

Household had welfare income in previous year (%) 11 27 17 6 

State welfare waiver implemented (%) 13 11 19 12 

TANF implemented, state had waiver (%) 22 21 26 21 

TANF implemented, state never had waiver (%) 9 10 7 9 

Maximum benefit for family of 3 ($) 517 445 571 516 

Unemployment rate (%) 5.6 5.6 6.1 5.5 

N 209,382 26,549 33,442 139,000 

Source: March CPS data, 1989–2000. 
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Accounting for the various important differences in state 
economies and policies did not essentially change the effects 
foreshadowed in the simple means already reported. Once 
again, welfare reforms had consistent and substantive effects 
on black children’s living arrangements. Some of these ef-
fects were congruent with the stated aims of reform, some 
were not. All three of our measures of reform were associ-
ated with statistically significant and large increases in the 
probability that black children would live with neither par-
ent; for waivers, there was an increase of 3.4 percentage 
points, for TANF in states that previously had a waiver, an 
increase of 7.3 percentage points. These are very large net 
effects on behavior. But the total number of children af-
fected is comparatively small: black children represent 
fewer than 16 percent of all children, so that even an in-
crease of 7 percentage points in the numbers of black chil-
dren living with neither parent would affect fewer than 1.2 
percent of all children in the nation.9 

Drawing conclusions about whether these changes in liv-
ing arrangements made children better off is difficult. For 
example, a child might be living without either parent 
because she was sent to live with a grandparent or other 
relative, or because the mother moved out of a household 
in which she had been living with the child and other 
relatives or friends. A child who was no longer living with 
a parent might have left a very low income, welfare- 

dependent household for a more financially stable house-
hold, and in that sense at least be better off. 

To examine this possibility, we compared the previous 
year’s incomes of the households in which children lived 
with the federal poverty level for families of the appropri-
ate size. We found little support for the view that reform 
was causing children to both live in better-off households 
and live with neither parent. But we did find evidence for 
a net reduction, of around 4 percentage points, in the 
proportion of black children living in three-generation 
households; this reduction was primarily among rela-
tively better-off black children. 

For Hispanic children, our regressions showed no in-
crease in the likelihood that children would be living 
apart from both parents. Welfare waivers were associated 
with substantial reductions (6 to 10 percent) in the pro-
portion living with an unmarried parent, and a roughly 
equivalent rise in the propensity to live with a married 
parent. By contrast, TANF’s effects were statistically 
insignificant. Nor did there appear to be any association 
between welfare reform and the propensity to live in a 
three-generation household. 

Estimates for white children, who are by far the largest 
group of children in the U.S. population, were both small 

Figure 2. Living arrangements for children in states with waivers. Source: March CPS data, 1989–2000. 

Note: Black bars represent African American non-Hispanic children; white bars represent white non-Hispanic children. 
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in magnitude and generally not statistically significant. 
This is encouraging, since white children had very low 
welfare participation rates before reform. Had we found 
large impacts of reform in a group of which only 6 per-
cent were on the program before reform, it would suggest 
we were instead picking up something other than reform. 

The effects of particular policies 

Other researchers have made substantial efforts to deter-
mine whether particular elements of welfare policies— 
for example, time limits, sanctions, or family caps—have 
had specific and significant effects. Rather surprisingly, 
given that many analysts have strong beliefs concerning 
the likely effects of program elements (for example, one 
would expect a strong and negative link between time 
limits and long-run caseloads), no clear pattern of statisti-
cally significant results has developed. And as we noted 
earlier, effects on living arrangements are more likely to 
be ambiguous or multidirectional than are effects on, say, 
work effort. 

Nevertheless, we attempted to examine the effects of 
particular reforms. We incorporated time limits, sanction 
severity, family caps, and rules governing the residence 
of minor parents, among others, into our regressions. In 
general, we found no shortage of statistically significant 
estimates. Some of these results were internally consis-
tent and informative: time limits implemented through 
waivers were associated with an increased probability 
that black children would live with neither parent. Others 
were merely puzzling: time limits under TANF in former 
waiver states were negatively and significantly associated 
with the probability that Hispanic children would live 
with neither parent, a finding we would not expect. 

These types of findings suggest that it is not possible to 
characterize the effects of particular policies on living 
arrangements with the precision that policy analysts and 
politicians would like. First, states have implemented 
many other welfare policies besides those most promi-
nently mentioned. Second, and more important, we have 
no way of measuring how strictly or uniformly states 
enforce the various rules, and how they administer the 
exemptions permitted under the federal law. With the 
many dimensions along which states have changed their 
welfare policies, and only 50 states in our “laboratory,” 
we may never be able fully to understand which specific 
reform policies have led to observed differences. As 
noted above, however, we were still able to estimate the 
average effects of all the policies combined; these esti-
mates—discussed above—are the ones in which we place 
the most confidence. 

In conclusion, we have found large effects on some im-
portant measures of living arrangements for some groups 
in which welfare use is high, and small or no effects in 
other cases (where welfare use is either high or low). 

These effects are neither entirely aligned with the stated 
goals of the reforms, nor entirely opposed to them. And 
whether the reforms can be considered “successful” may 
depend on the value that observers place on particular 
consequences. Finally, we note that our results illustrate 
the importance of looking separately at different racial 
and ethnic groups when estimating the effects of welfare 
reforms on living arrangements. � 
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